

# MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE INFRASTRUCTURE, SAFETY AND GROWTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD ON 22nd OCTOBER 2019

PRESENT: Councillor S Goodall (Chair), Councillors A Farrell, R Bilcliff,

T Clements, Dr S Peaple, P Thurgood and R Ford

CABINET: Councillor D Cook (Leader of the Council) and Councillor J

Chesworth (Portfolio Holder for Culture and Operational Services)

The following officers were present: Andrew Barratt (Chief Executive), Nigel Harris (General Manager, Joint Waste Service) and Jo Hutchison (Democratic Services, Scrutiny and Elections Officer)

Apologies received from: Councillor(s) M Bailey, P Brindley and M Greatorex. Councillor R Ford attended as substitute for Councillor M Greatorex.

#### 31 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the previous Infrastructure, Safety and Growth Scrutiny Committee held on the 12<sup>th</sup> September 2019 were approved and signed as a correct record.

(Moved by Councillor Dr S Peaple and seconded by Councillor A Farrell)

#### 32 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

#### 33 UPDATE FROM THE CHAIR

There were no additional items which were not covered elsewhere on the agenda.

## 34 RESPONSES TO REPORTS OF THE INFRASTRUCTURE SAFETY & GROWTH COMMITTEE

There were no recommendations from this Committee to Cabinet which had not been previously reported on.

## 35 CONSIDERATION OF MATTERS REFERRED TO THE INFRASTRUCTURE SAFETY & GROWTH COMMITTEE FROM CABINET OR COUNCIL

There were no items for this Committee's consideration.

#### 36 2019/20 FORWARD PLAN

The Chair identified that the Adoption of Proposed Licensing Policy 2020-2023 had been added to the Forward Plan. This was due for consideration by the Licensing Committee, Cabinet and Council by 10 December 2019. Given the timescales for Council approval, for this Committee to consider the item, an additional Infrastructure Safety & Growth Scrutiny Committee meeting would be required. The Chair highlighted to the Committee that a potential date for an additional meeting would be Monday 25<sup>th</sup> November and the Committee supported the Chair in following the procedures to put in place an additional meeting.

The Chair reported that he would request an update from the Portfolio Holder for Heritage and Growth to the Committee on the Future High Street funding arrangements at its December meeting.

It was reported that the West Midlands Combined Authority was working on a region wide Green / Climate Strategy which would have targets for all areas, including Tamworth, and it would appear appropriate for this matter, including the Policy, to be considered by this Committee in due course. The Committee heard that Staffordshire County Council were also working in this area and this could be fed into any work item.

#### 37 WASTE MANAGEMENT SERVICES UPDATE AND STREET CLEANSING

The Chair welcomed the Portfolio Holder for Culture and Operational Services, the Chief Executive and the General Manager, Joint Waste Service to the Committee.

The Portfolio Holder reported that background documentation had been circulated to Members in advance of the meeting setting out:

- An overview of the Government's National Resources, Waste Strategy and Consultations; and
- Details of a review of the Joint Waste Management Service with Lichfield District Council.

The Chief Executive highlighted the following points from the Government Consultation documents for the Committee's consideration:

- Four consultation documents had been issued in late 2018 regarding consistency of collections, deposit return scheme, extended producer responsibility and a plastics tax;
- The Government was considering whether to have a mandatory food waste collection form each household;
- Consideration was also being given to whether green garden waste collections should be free to residents;

- Consideration was given to the greater separation of dry recycling materials:
- Whether there should be statutory guidance on minimum service standards:
- That the implications of the proposals were currently unknown, however, the changes could be a fairly fundamental change and the Government had reassured Local Authorities that there would be additional funding to cover any additional requirements;
- An environmental bill introductory policy paper had been issued which indicated that environmental principles would be embedded in future policy making with a new direction for resources and waste management to support the economy to become a more circular economy;
- There was the potential that the recycling market could become more challenging and potentially more costly;
- The Chief Executive requested that this item remain on the Committee's work plan.

The Committee noted the update and considered the following issues:

- The importance of households continuing to reuse / recycle their food waste where possible;
- Whether the Council could consider recycling metal waste. The Chief Executive reported that this had been previously considered but had not been considered appropriate at the time;
- The different initiatives from retailers and others to produce recyclable bags and wrappers for magazines and whether the Council's current waste service could accommodate the new initiatives. It was reported that this would be determined by whether the recycling facilities would accept the waste:
- The drive from the Government to improve the quality of recycling;
- The Government's objective to standardise collections and to standardise packaging to simplify the disposal market and the impact this had on the technology used to sort waste;
- The Government's objective to recycle food waste via anaerobic digestion in order to address the issue of food waste which appeared to be one of the Government's clear objectives from its consultations;
- The economics involved in recycling food waste compared to garden waste;
- Whether there was any potential for there to be waste solutions working across wider inter-authority arrangements, which could look to the disposal authorities to take a lead role (in our area this was Staffordshire County Council).

The Chair thanked the Portfolio Holder, the Chief Executive and the General Manager for their update. The Portfolio Holder and General Manager left the meeting.

## 38 EXTENSION OF PUBLIC SPACE PROTECTION ORDER ACCESS ROAD TO DOSTHILL HALL

The Report of the Assistant Director Partnerships to consider extension of the Access Road to Dosthill Hall Public Space Protection Order was introduced by the Leader of the Council.

The Leader reported that this PSPO had been the first PSPO the Council had implemented in 2015 and that it had been incredibly effective. The ability for the Police to utilise the Order to move on any cars parked in the area had meant that there had been no need to issue fines.

The Committee discussed the boundaries of the PSPO and whether consideration had been given to extending the area beyond the layby to the natural boundary of the trees. Clarification was sought on whether the Borough Wide Vehicle Nuisance 2019 PSPO would be capable of covering the activities targeted by the current PSPO proposal.

Furthermore the Committee requested that consideration be given to the process to be followed to enable this PSPO to be re-adopted, given that its initial three year term had expired.

Having considered the effectiveness of the PSPO to date, the Committee supported in principle the extension of the PSPO for the Access Road to Dosthill Hall.

**RESOLVED** That the Committee,

Supported the readoption of the PSPO

(Moved by Councillor Dr S Peaple and seconded by Councillor A Farrell)

That the Assistant Director Partnerships consult with the Police over whether the area covered by the PSPO was sufficient or whether an extension to the natural boundary of the trees would be proportionate

(Moved by Councillor S Goodall and seconded by Councillor T Clements)

#### 39 ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR POLICY UPDATE

The Chair reported that all members had been invited to the 19 September 2019 Health & Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee to receive the Anti-Social Behaviour Policy update. The Chair reported that he attended that meeting and that the update was informative.

The presentation was attached to this agenda for information. There were no specific items required to be brought to this Committee however, following discussion at the Health & wellbeing Scrutiny Committee meeting, the Parking Toolkit had been referred to the Chair of the Corporate Scrutiny Committee for further consideration.

#### 40 WORKING GROUP UPDATES

The Chair reported that there had been a meeting of the Events working group and some questions had been pulled together which the Chair would be discussing with the relevant Officer and following that he would report back to the Committee. It was noted that there was newly issued Government guidance on scrutiny best practice and ensuring that potential conflicts of interest were avoided.

The Chair reported that he was still awaiting feedback on comments sought on the taxis and transport issues and would report back to a later meeting on these.

## 41 INFRASTRUCTURE SAFETY & GROWTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE WORK PLAN

The Committee considered and discussed the Work Plan which was updated as follows:

### Infrastructure, Safety and Growth Scrutiny Work Plan

Work Plan 2019 - 2020	
DATE	SUBJECT
25 November (tbc)	Adoption of Licencing Policy 2020-2023
17 December	Fire Safety update
17 December	Future High Street Funds
TBC	Review of taxi evidence
TBC	Public Transport and taxis
TBC	People Helping People ( Community Safety)
January 2020	CCTV review
TBC	Town Centre Growth
TBC	Events Offer (possible working group)
March / April 2020	Review of Taxi Licensing Policy – Points System – 12 month review
31 March	Crime Figures for Tamworth and Community safety (tbc) – Annual update - Staffordshire Police to be invited
When clarity on legislation	Fire Safety Update
TBC	Review of West Midlands Combined Authority  – Green / Climate Strategy – targets and data for Tamworth
TBC	Waste Management developments
TBC	Castle update

## Upcoming Infrastructure, Safety and Growth Scrutiny Committee Meetings

25 November 2019 (to be confirmed)

17 December 2019

28 January 2020

31 March 2020

Chair